
In the Beginning, the Word 
 

A Pastoral Letter to God’s People of the Diocese of Bathurst 

 

 

Dear Friends in Christ, 

On Pentecost Sunday every year the Church remembers the day she 
began to live her mission: to proclaim the Gospel of Christ and make 
disciples of all peoples.  
 
On the weekend of Pentecost this year, over 250 members of our local 
Church gathered in Bathurst to ask the Holy Spirit to renew our  
understanding of that mission, as we are called to live it here and now. 
It was only a first step, but that is how every journey must begin.  
 
What did we learn? And where do we go from here? 

 



With nominations received from the Pentecost 
gathering, and with an eye to balancing regions, 
gender and age, I have set up an Assembly Council.  
(You can read more about it on our Diocesan 
website:- www.bathurst.catholic.org.au/?
i=1172&diocesan-assembly-council) 

 
With this group and the Council of Priests, we  
have begun to tackle those questions. I hope that  
everyone who attended the Assembly, and all who 
have followed it, will understand that they too  
remain part of this process. The Assembly  
Council knows that its role is to keep alive this  
communication with them.  

 
Not all the work will be completed before we 
gather for our next Assembly in two or three 
years’ time, but we can begin. Some ideas that 
have emerged are simple and specific, which could 
be put into practice soon. Others are longer term 
goals and aspirations, which need longer term 
planning. We will not try to start everything at 
once, and end up achieving little. It is important to 
begin with work on the foundations, so that what 
we build is sound. 
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The opening sentence of John’s Gospel has been 
with me as I have reflected on where we should 
begin the work of renewing and rebuilding God’s 
house, his Church.  

Often, during the Assembly process, people began 
by noting that our congregations at Mass are 
getting smaller and older. This is a fact and its  
complex causes are worth attempting to figure out. 
Social factors have an influence in pushing Church 
attendance up or down. That part of the story is 
one we cannot alter easily or quickly.  
 
But it is not the whole story. If people believe in  
the meaning of Mass: in the importance of coming 
together as a community to worship and listen 
together to the Word of God: in the stupendous 
gift of Christ’s sacrifice made present and of our 
communion in his Body and Blood: then nothing, 
whether Sunday sport or poor music or boring 
preaching, will keep them away.  

However, without faith, what is the motive, what is 
the reason to come? Without faith, what is the 
reason to keep coming? 
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fill the churches for the sake of filling them. It is to 
help people meet Jesus Christ and discover the joy 
of living with faith in him. In building a relationship 
with Christ, we discover our relationship with his 
Church.  Our own faith, however weak, grows 
when we share it. But our own faith needs constant 
nourishment, too. 

 
The foundation of our work in renewing and re-
building God’s house, his Church, must be in this 
nourishment and sharing of faith. If we can begin to 
do that, we shall become strong enough and wise 
enough to build on it. 

 
In the Assembly process, we have learnt that, for 
many, the Bible is unfamiliar; and its relationship 
with the teaching of the Church obscure. Even the 
best homilies can do only so much to help us  
connect our lives and faith with the Word of God. 
Where do we go from here? As a first step, I will ask 
every parish to choose and call men and women 
who are willing and able to be trained to lead small 
groups to read the Scriptures together.  

 

Later in the year, there will be regional sessions to 
give these leaders the basic formation they will 
need. Once the groups are going, there will be 
continuing opportunities for formation, both for 
the leaders and for those who want to learn more. 
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